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MEETING SUMMARY 

March 13, 2020 
 

 
    
Call to Order 
   
The Chair, Sen. Chenette, called the Government Oversight Committee meeting to order at 9:06 a.m. in the Cross 
Office Building. 
 
Attendance 
 
 Senators:   Sen. Chenette, Sen. Hamper, Sen. Keim and Sen. Sanborn  
      Absent: Sen. Libby and Sen. Timberlake 
 
 Representatives:       Rep. Mastraccio, Rep. Millett, Rep. Arata and Rep. Pierce    
      Absent:  Rep. Dillingham and Rep. Harnett  
      
 Legislative Officers and Staff:  Danielle Fox, Director of OPEGA 
      Etta Connors, Adm. Secretary, OPEGA     
            
 Executive Branch Officers   Dr. Todd Landry, Director, Office of Child and Family Services,  
  and Staff Providing        Department of Health and Human Services 
  Information to the Committee  Dr. Michael Allen, Associate Commissioner for Tax Policy,  
           Department of Administration and Financial Services  
    
Introduction of Committee Members  
 
The members of the Government Oversight Committee introduced themselves. 
            

Summaries of February 14 and 21, 2020 GOC Meetings  
 
The Meeting Summaries of February 14 and 21, 2020 were accepted as written.   
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New Business 
 
• Pursuant to GOC request, report from Dr. Landry, Director, Office of Child and Family Services  
 (OCFS) on status of prioritized initiatives to improve Maine’s child protective system 
 

Sen. Chenette recognized in the audience Rep. Hymanson and Sen. Bellows, members of the Health and Human 
Services (HHS) Committee. 
 
Dr. Landry presented his report on the status of prioritized initiatives to improve Maine’s child protective 
system.  (A copy of Dr. Landry’s Testimony and presentation slides are attached to the Meeting Summary.) 
 
Sen. Chenette said in 1 year, from January to December, the number of additional staff directly correlates with 
the increase in the number of calls answered.  He asked if Dr. Landry had the percentage of because we added 
“x” number of staff we had “x” increase in cases.  Dr. Landry did not have the data with him, but will get the 
information for the Committee.  He did note that OCFS had increased the number of staff in intake and the total 
increase in the number of calls has continued to increase as well.   
 
Sen. Sanborn said there is a request for 20 new caseworkers in the supplemental budget, but discussions in the 
Appropriations and Financial Affairs (AFA) Committee is whether it is more prudent to let the workers that 
have recently been hired to work first to see if we need the additional 20 positions.  She is pretty convinced the 
extra 20 positions are needed, but asked if Dr. Landry could speak to that.  Dr. Landry said the number of 
assessments continue to increase, the number of children in care continues to increase and those are the two 
biggest drivers.  He is appreciative of Governor Mills in including the 20 positions in the supplemental budget 
and his hope is that the Legislature will look favorably upon that.  If you look at the numbers in the charts he 
provided, those numbers continue to increase and to wait another year, for those 20 positions is only going to 
put more pressure on OCFS’ existing staff as opposed to the promise of relief that they know is coming.  Part of 
this is also anticipating what is going to happen.  If staff understand that new workers are coming on and, as 
they see new workers begin to be deployed into their district offices, they then know that OCFS is honoring 
their commitment to continue to look at caseloads and workloads, recognizing what those look like and adding 
the additional staff to the extent they can. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio said it was mentioned that staff have not yet felt relief in their workloads and referred to the 
overtime issue.  If someone is working with an overload to pick up slack and not being paid, the only thing she 
could think of for that happening is that a supervisor is not approving the overtime.  She would hope that 
supervisors would be spoken to for not allowing the overtime at the direction of his office.  He agreed and said 
over the past few years OCFS has been working to closely track the amount of overtime by staff.  In the last 8 
months they have provided anywhere from 2,200 to over 4,500 hours of overtime pay to staff.  Operationally 
there is a structure in place where overtime does have to be approved by the district office and thinks that is a 
prudent way of managing overtime.  Examples of times when overtime is important include after-hours 
coverage, the writing of a preliminary protection order, the completion of intake reports because they do not 
want people on hold or not be able to get through with a report, and child placement emergencies.  Those are 
the areas they primarily focus on when looking at overtime.  His hope is that when OCFS’ workforce stabilizes 
and the newer field staff become more proficient, they will see an overall decline in the need for the overtime.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio mentioned staff working all weekend to catch up on paperwork because there are not enough 
trained caseworkers.  Dr. Landry did not disagree with Rep. Mastraccio and said OCFS is trying to make it very 
clear with their managers and caseworker supervisors to specifically understand that point.  He thinks what has 
been helpful is that while they have added new caseworkers, they have also added new supervisors.  Almost all 
of the new supervisors were current caseworkers promoted into those positions.  As the caseworkers move up to 
the supervisory level, OFCS’ hope, and intention, is that the things that made them successful as a caseworker, 
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they now are able to train and assist caseworkers who may be struggling with how to manage those caseloads 
and workloads in order to create the kind of balance they want everyone to have.  He also wanted to be clear 
that OCFS is not there yet, but are working toward the point of reducing the need for a lot of overtime. 
   
Sen. Chenette asked if Dr. Landry was saying that we are still going to see, for the most part, a steady increase 
in overtime even with the 20 additional staff.  Dr. Landry said he hopes to see a decrease with the additional 
staff once the additional staff are fully trained, deployed and become more proficient, but that is not going to 
not happen overnight.  It is not a light switch, it is a dimmer switch.   
 
Rep. Pierce asked if OCFS’s overtime spike correlated during a holiday or is it just anomaly.  Dr. Landry said 
OCFS generally sees a spike in the number of children in care toward the beginning of a school year, usually 
around October, sometimes into November and a spike at the end of the school year, with a smaller spike in 
December and January, corresponding to winter break.  As it relates to emergency department stays, OCFS 
usually sees a spike in the winter because of the flu season and the child needs to go into care.  In November, 
according to Maine CDC, they saw a total spike in Maine around flu cases and OCFS saw some spikes as well 
as it related to children and the overtime piece is more closely related to this reason.   
 
Sen. Chenette asked if OCFS was planning their forums in the fall versus the spring.  Dr. Landry said OCFS is 
currently planning on summer and early fall for the forums.  He had hoped to begin those in May and continue 
them during the summer, but have put a slight delay and pause on that given the guidance from the Maine CDC.  
At this point they anticipate kicking those off in the summer and concluding them in the fall.   
 
Sen. Chenette referred back to training and to the central recommendations of the Maine Child Welfare Services 
Ombudsman (Ombudsman) report.  The recommendations “are to provide training and support to improve 
practice in two crucial areas of decision making: 1) in making the decision whether the child is safe during the 
initial assessment or investigation and 2) in making the decision whether the child will be safe in the home once 
reunified with parents.”  He said Dr. Landry talked about OCFS’ relation and agreement with the Muskie 
School and asked if he could explain how that ongoing training that the Ombudsman’s office zeroed in on, are 
incorporated into his plan and how that is going be carried out moving forward.  Dr. Landry said he has had a 
number of conversations with Ms. Alberi, the Ombudsman.  They meet monthly along with OCFS’ Associated 
Director for Child Welfare and the Assistant Attorney General in charge of the Child Welfare Unit.  They talk 
about issues that are important, or specific cases, that she may have input on.  When he talked about assessment 
and the improvements in OCFS’ assessment processes, including the ongoing SDM training tools and other 
tools they have for their assessment staff, is what Ms. Alberi was referring to as it relates to making the decision 
about whether or not a child is safe in their home and is directly tied to that recommendation.   
 
Dr. Landry also spoke briefly about OCFS’ intent for expanding some of those tools to permanency work and 
that gets to Ms. Alberi’s second point as it relates to what are the tools for the ongoing training that OCFS is 
providing their permanency staff to be able to make the recommendation to judges, or the courts, as to whether 
it is safe for that child to return home to their family or if they need to go in a different direction.   
 
Sen. Chenette said the Muskie School is forming stakeholder groups and doing research for OCFS and asked 
what the timeline looked like because obviously were going to try to implement those recommendations.  Dr. 
Landry said the timeline is this year.  OCFS’ agreement with the Muskie School is essentially a 9 to 12 month 
process for both pieces.  For the policy, as well as, new worker training and resource family training.  Once they 
get the results they will need to determine if there needs to be a scaffolding process in order to implement those 
recommendations and how OCFS moves forward from there. 
 
Sen. Keim referred to page 8 of Dr. Landry’s presentation regarding the fire marshal’s home inspections and 
due to geographic location of the home, or other factors, that reduced the amount of time for the fire marshal to 
complete their inspection.  She said that is different from what she heard, which is more about regulations 
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around the size of windows, etc.  Dr. Landry said he may have confused what he was attempting to say and 
what he was referring to was in the past when OCFS had the fire marshal inspections, it was not just the issues 
around the size of windows, but there were also times in the past where delays were occurring because of the 
time period it took for the fire marshal to get to a home.  With the bill that Sen. Keim sponsored and, OCFS has 
implemented, they are now able to take care of both of those concerns.    
 
Sen. Keim said what she is hearing is there is a lack of support and not a perceived lack of support from OCFS 
as Dr. Landry said for being one of the drivers for foster care providers to not renew their licenses.  She gave an 
example of a stay at home mom with 3 little ones in the system who is constantly running the children to 
medical appointments, home and parent visits, etc.  You can see it is not a perceived lack of support, it is a lack 
of support.  Dr. Landry hoped it was appreciated that in his statement he was trying to balance the perspective 
of staff, that in many cases, feel they are doing everything they possible can to support resource families.  He 
did not mean to denigrate or to cast aspersions on anyone’s belief about support.  He said Sen. Keim gave a 
beautiful example of the complexity of some of these cases.  Taking her example one step further say you have 
3 children in foster care and those 3 children potentially could have 3 different sets of parents.  They may share 
a mom, but have different fathers and then incorporated into that is there are different grandparents that could 
be involved as potential reunification or permanency options that the court has to consider and OCFS, as a 
system, has to consider as well.  It is those complexities that sometimes make it difficult.  One of the biggest 
benefits, in his opinion, of having a more robust and larger workforce with the additional staff is that they have 
more time to be able to dedicate and spend on individual cases and support resource families, as well as, the 
other complexities involved in a case.  Over time he hopes you will see and hear that there is more cooperation 
and a seamlessness in some of the information that is provided to resource families, a more coordinated 
approach towards some of the visits and other pieces as opposed to it now being somewhat disjointed.  One of 
the biggest impacts of having an appropriate size workforce is the workload of case workers so they can spend 
the amount of time necessary to return the phones calls, provide the information and support the resource 
families, as well as, those families working toward reunifications.    
 
Sen. Keim asked if some families were getting the support they need and other families are not because there is 
a lack of balance in the system or is it because of where the child’s level of need is.  Dr. Landry thinks it varies, 
both across the State, as well as, with individual cases within certain regions of the State.  Sometimes it is the 
distances that have to be traveled in order to get to, for example, a medical appointment.  In some cases, OCFS’ 
contract providers are doing a wonderful job and some others are not.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio said child visits and medical appointments are mandated and have to occur within a certain 
amount of time from when a child goes into State custody.  Dr. Landry gave the example of medical 
appointments having to occur within 10 days of when a child comes into care regardless of where they are in 
the State.  Often times the Courts put timeframes on OCFS relating to the number and times of visitations. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio referred to Sen. Keim’s example of the 3 children in foster care and asked if they would have 3 
different case workers.   
 
Dr. Landry said generally OCFS works hard to ensure they would not have 3 different case workers.  There are 
a limited number of times it may happen for very specific reasons such as when 2 children are in care and a 3rd 
sibling comes into care.  There may be a short amount of time where there is a transition that needs to happen as 
it relates to that case, but in general they try to ensure that the family is dealing with 1 case worker.  There are 
also some cases, for judicial ordered reasons, they have different case workers. 
 
Sen. Chenette referred to Dr. Landry’s Covid 19 slide and asked what OCFS is doing to protect the kids in care.   
Dr. Landry said OCFS began communicating with families 2 or 3 weeks ago as it relates to Covid-19.  They 
have provided guidance to all of their resource parents in partnership with the Adoptive and Foster Families of 
Maine (AFFM).  OCFS has also provided guidance to all of their residential providers and, as the potential risk 
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of a spread of the infection becomes larger, all of their licensed child care providers received information.  
OCFS is reminding all of their providers to take time to review their policies and develop their continuity of 
operation plans. 
 
They are also working internally on many concerns and questions.  Plans include Children’s Licensing as it 
relates to contact with children and families during assessment and permanency in the event of a significant 
Covid-19 outbreak, or in the event they would not be able to come in contact during those processes.  His 
biggest concern is what happens if there is closure of schools on child care providers.  OCFS is working closely 
with the other New England States and are having weekly phone calls with the child welfare directors and other 
key staff to talk about shared experiences.  Dr. Landry said they know in other States there is the potential for a 
50 to 60% impact on child welfare staff because they no longer have the ability to send their kids to school or 
child care which impacts their ability to work or to work on certain time schedules, etc.  If schools and child 
care providers close, what is that going to do to the assessment and permanency side of ensuring they have the 
timely interfacing with families, both on the assessment, as well as, the permanency side.  The permanency side 
might be easier because OCFS can, if need be, do their monthly business with time on face-time, skype, etc. so 
they can have visual contact with the children in care.  The assessment side is more difficult because there are 
situations when you have to be in the home to assess safety.  OCFS is going to have to balance between staff 
safety, availability of staff to do assessments, as well as, performing the assessments timely.  Dr. Landry gave 
the example of the process used during the previous government shutdown.  OCFS is in the process of 
developing contingency plans and has the benefit of learning from the other States about what is working there.  
They are working on the assumption of when, not if, procedures have to change. 
 
Sen. Chenette asked if there is a template that OCFS has for their contingency plans.  Dr. Landry said OCFS has 
an emergency operations plan.  They are using that as the base and updating it for infectious reasons because 
most of the contingency plans were developed for a natural disaster perspective as opposed to an infectious 
disease.  They are updating and modifying that plan for the specific needs of the Covid-19.   
 
Sen. Sanborn said she recently met with a family who were foster parents and then adopted 3 children.  One of 
the children was adopted at birth and is now 2.  When picking the child up on a Friday at the daycare the mother 
was told the child was expelled and could not return.  Many times, there are no other daycares available in the 
area and asked if there are rules, or laws, governing daycares regarding such actions. 
 
Dr. Landry said OCFS has licensing rules in place that require all licensed child care providers to give 
appropriate notice to families of a child’s termination.  The situation Sen. Sanborn described it sounds like that 
did not happen and when it doesn’t and is reported to OCFS, they investigate the complaint and, if necessary, 
sanction the child care provider if they did not follow the rules.  Even with notification sometimes availability 
and access to child care, and certainly quality child care, is a difficult challenge.  That is where OCFS’ areas of 
focus are going to come into play.  Maine did apply, collaboratively with the Department of Education, for a 
Pre-school Development Block Grant fund that has a particular emphasis around infants and toddlers and care 
in rural areas and are where Maine has the biggest gaps.  The work done with the Bipartisan Policy Center and 
the Children’s Caucus pointed to those areas as needing the most attention so when they got the additional 
funds through the budgetary process at the federal level, that is where OCFS decided to focus improvement 
efforts on.   
 
Sen. Sanborn referred to 3 bills, noting Dr. Landry had referred to LD 997.  She thinks LD 997 is critical, but 
there were also LD 1760, which is First for Maine, and LD 1584, which has to do with the Early Childhood 
Education Work Force.  She asked if Dr. Landry was familiar with those 2 bills.   
 
Dr. Landry was familiar with LD 1760 and has had a number of conversations with the advocates for that bill.  
He believes the HHS Committee heard that bill a week ago and during the work session it was brought up by 
the advocates that it is an expensive model and one thought it would cost around $8 million to implement the 10 
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pilot sites.  In OCFS’ letter to the HHS Committee, they had estimated the cost to be about $10 million.  He 
thinks the cost would be a challenge and because it is for only 10 sites.  They have to ensure they are impacting 
all of the regions in the State, particularly, where the data shows they have the biggest needs, which is in the 
rural areas. 
 
Rep. Millett asked for more specifics of where the Family First grant stands.  He asked when the grant might be 
approved, how much it is for and about it not being implemented until the fall of 2021.  Is it a supplement to 
everything else going on? 
 
Dr. Landry said it is both a supplement and foundational support.  Family First is complex because it is 
specifically focused around, what some in the field like to call, tertiary prevention.  Think of primary prevention 
as things happening in quality child care in the school system, the work with primary care physicians, as school-
based health clinics.  That level is considered primary prevention.  Secondary prevention is like one step up 
from secondary prevention and would include school counselors, school mental health professionals and 
community mental health professionals in some of those areas.  LD 997 is to provide more early childhood 
mental health consultation which is a great example of secondary prevention.  It doesn’t rise to the need for 
formal involvement, but supports are needed for the family.  Family First is designed specifically for those 
children, and in using the language from the Federal First Act bill, “at eminent risk of coming into the system.”  
The way the federal authorities have framed it is “if not for these services, the child would come into care”.  
That is the framing around Families First.  It is the last ditch effort to keep a child from coming into a formal 
system of care.  Family First dollars will allow OCFS to provide services if they can identify that the child and 
family will meet the criteria of imminent risk of coming into care and that they are using 1 of the services that 
the Federal government, through their Clearinghouse, has approved to use those dollars for.  (See the diagram 
on p. 28 of his slides.)  That is a critical lynch pin piece because those services are identified under the Federal 
First Clearinghouse of Services.  As of today, there are 9 services, or models, that the Federal government has 
approved on that Clearinghouse.       
 
The work that OCFS is doing through the Children’s Cabinet and with some funds from Healthy Maine dollars 
is to expand the number of Trauma Focus Cognitive Behavioral Therapists (TFCBT) in the State.  They picked 
TFCBT because it is on the Clearinghouse list.  They are trying to build-up those services, but it is going to take 
OCFS a little time to do that.  Some may feel that October 2021 is a long way off, but it is going to take time to 
have the resources in the State to direct families and kids to services so they can pull down the dollars in order 
to do it.  That is why they are going to train 180 therapists across the State in TFCBT because currently there 
are not enough of them. 
 
Dr. Landry said also talked about in the HHS Committee is Multi-Systemic Therapy (MST) and Functional 
Family Therapy (FFT).  OCFS is focusing attention on those two because they are also on the Clearinghouse 
list.  Everything that needs to be done between now and October 2021 is to (1) build their plan to get approved 
by the State and (2) to increase the intra structure, mostly within Children’s Behavioral Health that, in his 
opinion, was dismantled over the past 8 to 10 years.  They have to rebuild it so when they submit their plan, 
they not only have the definitions to meet the Federal requirements to pull down the dollars, but have these 
services available for kids and families.   
 
Rep. Millett referred to the magnitude of potential reimbursement and asked if it would be ongoing.  Dr. Landry 
said it will be ongoing, there is no income eligibility related to this which is different than other Title 4E dollar 
funding and there is a match required.  It will be based on Maine’s 4E match, which he believes is currently a 
60/40 split.  That is about 55-60% Federal funding and the rest is a State match.  If those services are available 
under Medicaid, Medicaid pays first before the Federal 4E dollars would pay. Because of those levels of 
complexity, he wished he could give a number of dollars they expect to come in, but until they get further into 
the planning process and can try to determine the number of kids, which services are not MaineCare, etc., he 
was going to have to defer on that information until they can do more work on the analysis piece.   
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Rep. Arata asked if Dr. Landry could give a typical scenario where a family would use these services.  Dr. 
Landry said a lot of the Committee members were interested in juvenile justice and know there are some bills 
that have come out, or being considered, by Committees that would change the age that children would be 
under the jurisdiction of juvenile justice courts.  For example, a 10 year old that comes into contact with a 
school official in the State and they make a referral to OCFS’ hot line saying they think the child is either 
unsafe or it is unsafe for him/her to be in his family home.  OCFS’ assessment team looks at it, does the 
assessment and makes the determination that there is no current safety reason why the child has to come out of 
that home.  However, there are significant issues, that were it not for some services OCFS put in place, the child 
would have to come into care.  An example, there is substance use issues in the home, potential signs of 
possible, or significant, risks of domestic violence or the child had significant emotional issues causing issues in 
the school and home that could lead to abuse or neglect.  OCFS has seen those situations many times.  In that 
case the assessment worker could make the determination that they meet the definition that the feds will 
approve and are eligible for a prevention plan.  If the child has a significant emotional disturbance and the best 
service for them would be for a therapist to deliver functional family therapy in the home with the child and the 
family.  The worker would identify that, the family would need to voluntarily agree, and OCFS would then 
provide the service at the State’s expense for an FFT to deliver those services.  If the family is not eligible for 
MaineCare, OCFS could access $40 to reimburse the State for those costs and have up to a year to evaluate how 
that family is doing with the services.  They then make a decision of whether the issue is resolved and no longer 
need OCFS services or they don’t need to come into care and close the case or will have to go the opposite way 
and say the service did not work, there is a significant safety issue for the child and OCFS does a jeopardy or 
Protection Order (PPO) filing and brings the child into care. 
 
Rep. Arata referred to the newspaper article about the case of the child almost taken from his home for no 
reason and asked what went wrong in that case and how can you prevent that from happening again. 
 
Dr. Landry said at this point he has to be careful to not talk about the specifics of the case, but talked in 
generalities to answer Rep. Arata’s question.  He said it was about a medical neglect case.  Medical neglect, by 
definition across the country, are some of the most difficult cases to make recommendation and safety decisions 
on.  In those cases, you are usually relying on medical personnel and officials to provide guidance as to 
whether, or not, a medical neglect issue has come about and make a decision based on those medical officials’ 
guidance.  It is sometimes further complicated in a State like Maine, or other New England States, when the 
medical professionals are in other States and there is a significant issue with the ability to compel those medical 
officials to testify, or provide testimony, particularly at a court hearing that may relate to a protection order, to 
come forward and do that.  OCFS has a difficult time, in most cases, compelling them to do that in a child 
protection case and adds to the complexity because you may not have the ability to provide the testimony to a 
judge in a PPO or jeopardy case.  Again, speaking in general terms, there may be concerns that medical 
professionals, or OCFS staff, have that there is sometimes a situation where a determination is made that there 
is not available evidence to support those concerns moving forward to a protection order or jeopardy filing.  In 
those cases, OCFS is in a position, in spite of there being concerns, of the case needing to be closed with no 
findings.  As it relates to the case in the newspaper article, he can’t get into the details because of confidentiality 
perspectives, but in general, almost all of those cases have a level of complexity that generally are not seen in 
other types of child protection cases. 
 
The Committee members thanked Dr. Landry for his update and for answering their questions.           
         

Unfinished Business 
 
Sen. Chenette reminded members that acceptance of OPEGA reports does not necessarily correspond to their 
agreement with the recommendations, findings or with the path the Committee takes moving forward.  The vote is 
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on did OPEGA do what the GOC directed them to do, yes or no.  He wanted to make that clear because the 
Committee will be voting on two of OPEGA’s reports later in the meeting.   
 
•  OPEGA Report on Business Equipment Tax Reimbursement (BETR) & Business Equipment Tax  
 Exemption (BETE)   

  
 -  Committee Work Session 
 

Director Fox referred members to and summarized the memo she had provided to them previously.  (A copy 
is attached to the Meeting Summary.) 
 
She then referred members to the statute governing the action by the Committee.  The statute requires the 
GOC to review OPEGA’s reports and then to assess the report objectivity and credibility and vote to endorse, 
or not endorse, the report.  As Sen. Chenette said, it is not that you agree with any recommendation/finding 
OPEGA makes, but whether OPEGA provided the GOC with objective and credible information to help them 
make whatever decisions they are going to make. 
 
Sen. Chenette referred to the BETR/BETE worksheets that included questions of the Committee at a previous 
meeting.  He recognized Dr. Allen who was at the meeting to answer those questions and any other follow-up 
questions.  
 
Director Fox said associated with the Committee members’ questions are handouts that are provided in direct 
response to some of those questions.  She referred members to the list of businesses that have received 
reimbursement under BETR, listed by the amount of reimbursement and shows number of large and small 
businesses in the BETR program.  Also provided are information sheets for the BETE reimbursement to 
municipalities.  One lists the reimbursement to municipalities by amount so you will see who received the 
highest percentage of reimbursements to the lowest.  There is also a spreadsheet with the same information, 
but organized alphabetically by town.  Another question was what is going on in neighboring States in terms 
of ways in they may use the personal property tax for similar types of business property to provide incentives 
or benefits to business to reduce their costs.  (Those documents are attached to the Meeting Summary.) 
 
Rep. Mastraccio did not think a lot of Committee work was going to happen in the next couple of months 
because of the Covid-19, but wanted to make sure the TAX Committee had the opportunity to meet and 
discuss the BETR/BETE report.   
 
Sen. Chenette asked if OPEGA’s report presentation to the TAX Committee had been scheduled.  Director 
Fox said she has not yet been contacted by the TAX Committee for a report briefing. 
 
Sen. Chenette asked Rep. Arata, a member of the TAX Committee, if that Committee had finished their work.  
Rep. Arata was not sure if all their work was done, but they have slowed down.  She did not know what work 
was forthcoming. 
 
Director Fox said the GOC wanted MRS to speak about a prior Working Group report on BETR/BETE that 
they talked about at the public comment period on OPEGA’s BETR/BETE report.  She said she gave the 
agency advance notice on some of the GOC’s questions. 
 
Sen. Chenette said it seemed like MRS was unaware of a report requirement regarding information, 
particularly the BETE mandate, to DAFS.  He asked how MRS would not know about a report requirement 
and what is being done to correct that. 
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Dr. Allen believes the correction has already been made and provided the information to the Commissioner’s 
Office.  He had no explanation for how MRS missed the report requirement because they have detailed 
schedules that go out every quarter that list all the reports, due dates and who is responsible.  His thought was 
that every two years, with the biennial budget, that information is provided in the Governor’s budget.  That 
budget is reviewed by the TAX Committee and goes through the legislative process, along with the 
Appropriations and Financial Affairs (AFA) Committee’s review.  The reporting date is out there and 
discussed, but he could not explain why MRS was not providing the report.  Sen. Chenette asked if the report 
would be included on the detailed schedule and Dr. Allen said it would be. 
 
Sen. Chenette noted OPEGA’s report identified some challenges that municipal assessors and businesses had 
in terms of determining eligibility for either the BETR or BETE program.  He asked how much 
communication MRS has had with local officials in trying to work through eligibility issues.  Is it something 
that comes up in their work and they are aware of and what is being done, ahead of time, to address it so it 
does not bog down MRS’ system. 
 
Dr. Allen said MRS is aware of the complexity issue and has on their website a power point presentation that 
explains both the BETR and BETE programs.  The Property Tax Division has an annual property tax school 
that assessors and others who are interested in local assessing go to and BETR/BETE are usually an issue that 
comes up at the school every year.  He believes MRS made a change a couple of years ago in a bill that 
clarified what a retail sales facility was and what businesses were not eligible for BETE, but were eligible for 
BETR.  Since that bill was passed, he has not heard about as much confusion and thinks there is a better 
understanding of what is only in the BETR program and now allowed in the BETE program. 
 
Sen. Chenette referred to Finding 5 in OPEGA’s report where it specifically references MRS documentation 
to support adjustments to BETE payments is inadequate and, in particular, working with municipalities in 
trying to make sure those reimbursement payments are calculated the way they need to be, are equitable and 
municipalities feel it is in a timely fashion.  He asked if Dr. Allen had any response to that finding. 
 
Dr. Allen said MRS is in the process of installing a new accounting system and both the BETR/BETE 
programs will be installed on the new system.  That should create the documentation referred to in OPEGA’s 
report.   
 
Sen. Chenette asked if MRS currently has an accounting system and Dr. Allen said the system MRS currently 
has was installed in the 1980’s and the BETR/BETE programs are not on it.  All the tax programs will be 
installed on the new system. 
 
Sen. Chenette asked if staff training associated with the new system will be given and Dr. Allen said it would 
be. 
 
Sen. Keim asked if there was any way of knowing how much the tax programs cost the State to administer.  
Also, the municipalities are involved with assessments and asked if there is a way to assess their 
administrative cost.      
 
Dr. Allen thinks it can be burdensome on certain municipalities, particularly should you have a large 
manufacturing facility that has a lot of personal property, such as a paper mill or chip manufacturer, etc.  
Those are going to be complicated returns, but he did not know of any way to simplify it.  The Constitution 
requires the State to reimburse municipalities for at least 50% in the BETE program and that requires a lot of 
documentation by the business reporting what property they believe is eligible and for the local assessor to 
review that list and determine if that is the case.  The local assessor then sends their information to MRS for 
review to make sure it is properly being administrated.   
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Director Fox noted that OPEGA has the costs in their report, as well as, on the worksheets provided to the 
Committee and referenced earlier.  They do not have the information by business, but noted there is 
potentially a mechanism for collecting information about what the actual costs are to municipalities that is 
provided in statute, but may necessitate some rule making so that municipalities could provide what the actual 
costs are.  She was not certain all the municipalities are collecting and sorting that information out, but knows 
they got the $2 per application mandate reimbursement which is the appropriation set aside each year.  Sen. 
Keim noted it was a significant amount of money. 
 
Sen. Chenette referred to Finding 3 in OPEGA’s report, “Municipalities are not adequately reimbursed for 
mandated expenses.” and particularly referencing the $2 BETE application paid by MRS to reimburse 
municipalities.  He asked if Dr. Allen has heard from municipalities that indicated $2 is not adequate.  Also, 
has there been any recommendation from his office that an adjustment be made just based on inflation. 
 
Dr. Allen was not aware of any communications from municipalities to the Property Tax Division that the 
mandate reimbursement was not sufficient.  He again said every 2 years there is a biennial budget that has the 
line item for the reimbursement.  There are public hearings and work sessions, but he has never heard the $2 
reimbursement issue brought up before the TAX or AFA Committees.   
 
Sen. Chenette asked if MRS has made suggestions related to making sure inflation is keeping up with any 
reimbursements or fees.  Is it typical for MRS to make any such recommendation to the Legislature? 
 
Dr. Allen said when the biennial budget is presented and they think there needs to be additional costs, they 
would make recommendations within that budget. 
 
Sen. Chenette asked if Dr. Allen would recommend the $2 fee be adjusted.  Dr. Allen thinks they need to 
review it and open communications with municipalities to see if the $2 is sufficient or not, but he is not aware 
of hearing it being a problem or not sufficient for municipalities. 
 
Director Fox said one of the questions the GOC had earlier about the reporting of mandate reimbursements by 
agencies is an across the board requirement.  Any agency that administers a mandate, whether it is the 
Secretary of State’s Office, Inland Fisheries and Wildlife, etc., that has a program under its jurisdiction that is 
associated with a municipal mandate is also required to submit that information.  That is a place where she 
thought it was envisioned would provide that opportunity for the Legislature to review whether generally 
mandate reimbursements were sufficient program wide across the State.  OPEGA mentioned it in the report 
because it does not seem to be happening for any of those agencies.   
 
Sen. Keim said, not specific to MRS, did speak to someone about having to reimburse for property tax and 
that the Attorney General’s Office (AG) has an opinion from 2005 that says a complete repeal of the personal 
property tax is not the same as a new exemption and would likely not trigger the 50% reimbursement 
requirement.  In looking at the 33 pages of businesses having to consider their personal property tax and 
millions of dollars probably in the expenditure administratively, agreed with Rep. Mastraccio that it is 
something the GOC should recommend the TAX Committee discuss.  It drives her crazy that this has been a 
problem and discussed for 20 years and there still has not been anything done about it.  She can’t see upping 
the municipalities’ $2 reimbursement fee when really the entire thing seems senseless to her and maybe the 
GOC should discuss other options. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC could look at other options and if they wanted to propose a legislative solution, 
could craft a bill. 
 
Director Fox said the GOC has the authority to report out legislation from any OPEGA report, but she didn’t 
think that was the way the statute envisioned the process to work.  It also would not change the requirement 
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that the TAX Committee has to receive and respond to OPEGA’s BETR/BETE report.  The GOC does not 
take action in lieu of the TAX Committee’s involvement. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio said the GOC could, following Committee discussion, craft legislation to be introduced in 
the 130th Legislature. 
 
Sen. Keim thinks it would have to go hand-and-hand with the Maine Municipal Association because they are 
the ones that would best be able to help advocate for the municipalities.  It will be time consuming to figure 
out what changes are needed, but would be worthwhile.  She asked if part of the problem is when the 
Legislature creates fiscal notes they do not consider the cost savings in doing away with the program.  
Director Fox said she could not speak to that exact question.  
 
Dr. Allen asked if Sen. Keim was talking about repealing the BETE exemption.  Sen. Keim said the idea of 
there being a personal property tax on business at all, should be looked at, noting other States do not have 
such programs.  Dr. Allen believes any changes would require a Constitutional change.  Sen. Keim said that 
was what she was reading from the AG’s 2005 opinion and if we did a complete repeal of the personal 
property tax, it is not the same as a new exemption.  Dr. Allen agreed and said if the Constitution was 
changed and exempted personal property there would not be any requirement that the State reimburse 
municipalities.  Director Fox thinks two different Constitutional provisions were being talked about with 
regard to taxation generally and then the reimbursement requirement when State programs either exempt or 
offer credits for taxes collected at the municipal level.  The AG’s opinion is talking about changes to taxation 
generally.  Repealing the personal property tax is not an exemption from it, or a credit, because it would not 
exist which is why it would not trigger that reimbursement.  Director Fox asked Dr. Allen if he was invoking 
a different constitutional issue in terms of the personal property tax.  Dr. Allen thinks if you want repeal of the 
local tax on personal property, you would have to do that through a constitutional amendment.   
 
Sen. Chenette said he hears where Sen. Keim is coming from, but thinks it is a separate policy conversation 
and wanted to bring the conversation back to BETR/BETE.  The GOC can discuss improvements, or 
elimination of a program based on a report, but outside of that scope, he thinks would start to veer off from 
their initial mission.  It does not mean it is not a worthy conversation for the TAX Committee to take up.  He 
said other members can correct him if he is wrong, but that is how he looks at the GOC’s role versus the 
policy role of the TAX Committee.  He had previously served on the TAX Committee and every year they 
had a bill related to the elimination of personal property tax and he does not see that as a direct correlation 
from the report and the findings. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio said she was talking about, for example, municipalities are not adequately reimbursed for 
mandated expenses.  That concerns her because that is another cost being shifted to the local property tax 
payer.  She was talking about more specific things the GOC may be able to accomplish and not have to wait 
for the TAX Committee to start meeting in the 130th Legislature.  Rep. Mastraccio would like for the GOC to 
endorse OPEGA’s BETR/BETE report, send it on to the TAX Committee, but would like this Committee to 
continue their discussion.       
 
Rep. Arata agreed with Sen. Keim about the absurdity of having to pay a tax and then fill out more paperwork 
to get the money back.  But it being in the Constitution is a bigger issue than she realized.  With regard to 
BETR/BETE she thinks a lot of businesses do not know about it and gave an example of receiving a personal 
property bill for a refrigerator she bought for an apartment she owns.  For the first time, the city sent her a slip 
of paper saying she might qualify for the BETR or BETE program.  Because she is on the GOC, she now 
knows what that is, but a lot of businesses are not aware of the programs.  She thought encouraging 
municipalities to send out information about the tax exemption would be helpful to businesses, as well as, 
making the process simpler and easier to determine what qualifies for the programs.  The report points out the 
complexity of the BETR/BETE programs. 
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Sen. Chenette asked if there were any other questions from the Committee for Dr. Allen regarding the 
BETR/BETE programs.  Hearing none, he moved on to the Committee vote on the report. 
  

- Committee Vote on the BETR/BETE Report  
 

Motion:  That the Government Oversight Committee endorses OPEGA’s Report on Business Equipment Tax 
Reimbursement (BETR) & Business Equipment Tax Exemption (BETE).  (Motion by Rep. Mastraccio, 
second by Sen. Sanborn.) 
 
Discussion:  Rep. Millett feels OPEGA’s analysis was reasonably complete and a helpful research document 
and is not unwilling to address the 5 findings.  He does feel the BETR/BETE programs are fulfilling a worthy 
role in assisting businesses, whether the outcomes are clear or not, and whether they are met, is not something 
he is in a position to make a judgment on.  He thinks the public testimony was reasonably compelling that 
businesses, in general, are very supportive of the two programs.  Rep. Millett asked if by voting on the 
pending motion, is the GOC saying this is a complete and accurate picture of the value of the two programs as 
they currently exist and that they support the report in its entirety?  He is not in a position to say yes to the 
motion without acknowledging that he is not in a position to do anything to repeal BETR/BETE.  He thinks 
they would be creating a lack of economic development tools if the GOC ventured down that path.  He 
needed clarity of what the pending motion obligates him to say yay or nay to.  
 
Director Fox said voting on the report, or acting on the report with regarding to endorsement, is something 
that is provided in the Tax Evaluation Process Statute.  Specifically, in Statute it is to assess the report’s 
objectivity and credibility and is what endorsement is based on.  There have been times when the GOC 
members have asked for more guidance on that and would refer to the report’s parameters document which 
lists what the GOC agreed they wanted OPEGA to review.  Did OPEGA provide the Committee with 
information to have some sort of response to those questions, measures, etc. in the parameters.  It is not 
whether, or not, any recommendations or findings OPEGA has made align with a Committee member’s 
support of the program.  It is simply whether, or not, as evaluators, OPEGA has provided the Committee with 
a credible and objective report that looked at the issues the GOC wanted OPEGA to look at.  That is what 
endorsement represents.  It is not recorded or reported out on a House or Senate calendar, it is just included as 
an action that happened today. 
 
Rep. Millett said, as a member of the GOC, he failed to give OPEGA staff proper guidance on parameters 
because if he had done so, he would have asked that the preliminary findings be aired to the business 
community at a much broader level for input and feedback prior to the Committee’s work session and the 
public hearing.  He thinks that is the only area he is uncomfortable with saying it is credible and objective.  
He believes the report was objective, but that it was not completely aired to the extent he wished it had been, 
he is having a difficult time to say yes on the pending motion. 
 
Director Fox said the report parameters were developed before Rep. Millett served on the Committee and 
were approved in 2017.  You may recall that this GOC recently developed the parameters for the SEED 
Capital Investment Tax Credit program review.  At the time the parameters were developed, there was a 
public comment period required.  Those public comments could have been from the business community, 
Maine Municipal Association, or anyone else.  The GOC can make its decisions on the review parameters 
based on information received from the public comments.  The proposed parameters are also provided to the 
TAX Committee for their input on the final parameters.  Prior to that and, a less formal process, OPEGA will 
internally go back and forth with whoever the evaluated entity is and also, depending on what the review is, 
seeks input from those who would be considered stakeholders on the program when developing parameters.  
The current GOC may have offered different parameters, but the approval for the BETR/BETE report were 
approved by a previous Committee.  
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Rep. Mastraccio said having been on the GOC during the whole process for approving the parameters for the 
BETR/BETE program review noted that there were public comments and input.  She thinks when you first 
see the report and have not been involved in the whole process and hearing testimony that makes it sound like 
the report recommended the programs be repealed, which the report does not suggest, gives members 
concern.  She thinks of the BETR/BETE report as a tool for when someone puts a bill in to no longer 
reimburse businesses in those programs there is information available that people can look at to see what 
businesses testified and what was said.  That is the reason the GOC/OPEGA does these tax reviews.  By 
endorsing the report, the Committee is saying OPEGA did what the GOC asked them to do.  It is now up to 
the Legislature to use the report in the way it was originally intended when the Legislature passed the tax 
evaluation statute.   
 
Director Fox said the GOC, in 2017, said this is what we believe the goals of the programs are and that runs 
throughout OPEGA’s entire evaluation.  OPEGA sometimes makes recommendations if they are not clearly 
outlined in statute, but ultimately that is the decision of the Committee.  Two of the primary goals for 
BETR/BETE were to reduce the cost of owning business equipment and to encourage capital investment are 
outline in the report and those informed the evaluation. 
 
Director Fox said changes have now been made with the newly enacted tax incentive programs where the 
public policy goals are being stated directly in statute so there will be less of a need to figure them out when 
being evaluated.  With each newly enacted incentive program, those goals are being more explicitly stated in 
statute so evaluations, such as this one, are more based on what the Legislature, at the time, thought those 
programs would be. 
 
Sen. Chenette noted that because some Committee members were no longer at the meeting, the Committee 
was not going to have a quorum for the vote on the pending motion. 
 
Rep. Arata, referring to the GOC’s voting statute, said “the Committee may vote to endorse, to endorse in 
part, or to decline to endorse.”  Given the concerns of some of the Committee members with endorsing the 
report, she asked if they could endorse in part and then say OPEGA’s work is complete and can move on.   
 
Sen. Chenette asked if there is a specific section in the report that Rep. Arata disagreed with how OPEGA 
arrived at their conclusion.  In particular, how that matches up and compares to the parameters that the GOC 
directed OPEGA to do.  He said the endorsement of the report is specifically referencing how the GOC 
directed OPEGA to do that work.  Did they do it based on how the GOC directed them, yes or no.  To him the 
endorsement of the report is for OPEGA staff.  Did the staff do a good job or not.  The report recommends 
some changes to the existing tax incentive program based on the information collected during the reporting 
process, but there is nothing in the report that directs the GOC to take any specific action.  He asked Rep. 
Arata if there is a particular section with how the GOC directed OPEGA to look at something and they didn’t.   
 
Rep. Arata said her concern is the perception of the public that the GOC is endorsing the findings that they 
disagree with.  That might be in error and asked if there was a way for the Committee to endorse the report 
with a notation of that.   
 
Director Fox said it might be helpful to remind the Committee that they send a letter to the TAX Committee 
where they can say whether or not they agree with the report findings, that it would have been more helpful if 
something else happened, etc.  This vote is more about OPEGA’s credibility and objectivity in conducting its 
work.  One of the really important things about OPEGA’s independence is that the Legislature does not 
influence how they evaluate, that their evaluations are indeed objective and is why OPEGA does not go back 
and forth during their review process so they are immune from those sorts of influences.  Also, that is why the 
GOC is a bipartisan – bicameral Committee, made up of 6 Senators, 6 Representatives, with equal 
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representation of the two major parties.  That is a filter that maintains the objectivity of OPEGA’s work.  
Director Fox said the TAX Committee also has actions they can take regarding the report, including 
introducing legislation.       
 
Sen. Keim agreed that the report is credible and objective and would vote in favor of the pending motion.  She 
noted the Committee heard from businesses and municipalities that the programs are critical, so she would 
never think that the GOC would say erase these programs.  She feels 100% able to vote in favor of the 
acceptance of the report and hoped the Committee would spend more time discussing what alterations should 
be made.   
 
Director Fox recommended that members look at what the findings are in the BETR/BETE report.  There are 
none about changing the programs, or they are not meeting their goals.  OPEGA is just saying this one is less 
likely to achieve that broad based goal. 
 
Sen. Chenette referenced Rep. Mastraccio and Sen. Keim’s suggestion that the GOC take some time with how 
they want to craft their response to the TAX Committee.  Do they want to take this on as one of their ongoing 
projects for the rest of the year as a Committee?  Is it something they want to flush out a little and then send to 
the TAX Committee with a package of recommendations or details above and beyond what is in the actual 
report based on more of a policy conversation.  That decision is totally up to the GOC. 
 
Sen. Chenette said the Committee could not take a vote on the pending motion at this meeting so will have 
additional time to think about how they want to take this issue on.  Several members have mentioned wanting 
to delve into this report more than what they typically do.  Usually they send a letter to the TAX Committee 
and then they have more in depth conversations, but obviously the TAX Committee does not meet year round.  
Because the GOC does meet year round they have the opportunity to continue the conversations to flush out 
how to make the tax expenditure better.  Unless there are any other lingering concerns, Sen. Chenette said the 
Committee will move on to OPEGA’s report on Maine Capital Investment Credit (MCIC) while Dr. Allen is 
at the meeting to answer questions.  Hearing no other comments or concerns, the Committee moved to MCIC.   
        

•  OPEGA Report on Maine Capital Investment Credit (MCIC)   
 
 -  Committee Work Session 
 

Director Fox referred members to and summarized the worksheet regarding MCIC.  (A copy is attached to the 
Meeting Summary.) 
 
Sen. Chenette referred to the revenue foregone by the projected cost of the MCIC credit, the cost to the State 
to conform to the federal bonus depreciation, the cost to administer the program to the State and the 
distribution of MCIC credit among large versus small businesses because a disparity was seen there.  If Maine 
is going to have the MCIC program, what is the most efficient way, to continue that process.  He asked Dr. 
Allen if there were any initial thoughts that jumped out for him if he had a projected cost associated with the 
credit and how much the State is foregoing in terms of revenue for the current program. 
 
Dr. Allen said what MRS had estimated the original cost of conforming to the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act and how 
much savings they estimate there will be off of that with the current program that the Legislature enacted last 
session.  It gets a little difficult because of the timing differences, but said essentially when MRS reported to 
the AFA Committee on February 1, 2018 on the Tax Cut and Jobs Act at the Federal level, they had estimated 
that conforming to bonus depreciation would result in a revenue loss of $27.5 million in FY19, $21.9 million 
in FY20, and about $18 million in FY21.  That was the original proposal presented to the Legislature in 
March 2018. 
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Rep. Mastraccio asked if that was full conformity to the federal revenue code.  Dr. Allen said it was.   
 
Dr. Allen said MRS estimates for the current program in the legislation in the final tax conformity bill that 
was passed in September 2018, the Legislature determined it did not want to conform to federal bonus 
depreciation.  It would rather continue the MCIC consistent with how the program had been running with the 
9 and 7% credit rates and piggybacking off the 100% bonus and then the phase out of bonus depreciation at 
the federal level.  That resulted in an estimated revenue loss of $19.9 million in FY19, $16.5 million in FY20, 
$18.7 million in FY21.  The numbers are a little different up front, but a little larger on the backend.  MRS did 
those estimates relative to the law that was in existence at the time and bonus at the federal level had been at 
that time and prior to the Tax Reform Act was scheduled to phase out and be completely eliminated by around 
2020.  The bill that passed last session, PL 2019, c. 527, is the current MCIC that OPEGA’s report is based 
on.  That is now relative to MCIC and was enacted in the tax reform bill and MRS estimated that would save 
the State $20.4 million in FY21, $16.8 million in FY22 and $12.8 in FY23.  Dr. Allen said the other thing he 
would point out is that most of those savings are coming on the individual income tax side.  Probably about 
2/3 on the individual side and 1/3 is on corporate and, as you get out to the later years, it is roughly 50/50, 
corporate versus individual.   
 
Sen. Chenette asked the cost to taxpayers for MRS to administer the MCIC program.  Dr. Allen estimated the 
program cost about $100,000 or less a year to administer. 
 
Sen. Chenette asked how that compared to other tax expenditure programs MRS administers.   
 
Dr. Allen said it is on the low side.  It is piggybacking off of Federal law which is always helpful when they 
have a Federal tax return to look at first.  The more expensive programs for MRS to administer usually are 
State specific programs and require more resources from MRS.   
 
Sen. Chenette said the Committee was seeing a disparity between large and small businesses taking advantage 
of the credit and asked if Dr. Allen had any thoughts on why small businesses were not taking advantage of 
the program as much as larger businesses.   
 
Director Fox noted that OPEGA did not look at individual taxpayer data to differentiate between whether they 
were small or large businesses taking the credit. 
 
Sen. Chenette said the question to MRS is do they have information regarding a breakdown of large versus 
small taking the credit or are we running into the same issue that it is hard to break down the differences. 
 
Dr. Allen said on the corporate side MRS certainly knows which companies are taking advantage of MCIC.  
It gets difficult to talk in terms of large versus small because that has always been a problem.  The TAX 
Committee has often had discussions about who is benefitting, big or small businesses.  Then the question is 
how do you determine a small business.  Some say businesses with less than 50 employees qualifies as small 
and others say it depends on the business’ assets.  It gets difficult to say big or small. 
 
Sen. Chenette asked Director Fox how OPEGA in BETR/BETE assessed whether a business was big or small 
and could Dr. Allen use the same parameters to breakdown the large versus small businesses. 
 
Director Fox said OPEGA did not do it by business size.  What they did for today’s meeting was to give a list 
of businesses by the reimbursement amount they received.  You could see on the size of the reimbursement 
under BETR and could draw the conclusion that they have significant investments and assets so may be a 
bigger company.  What OPEGA talked about was the small percentage of businesses that got a largest piece 
of the pie.  There was the 8% that had an average BETR reimbursement of $200,000 and the remaining 92% 
had a reimbursement of about $5,000.  She thinks that is what Sen. Chenette was thinking of. 
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Dr. Allen pointed out another provision in the Federal tax law is called Section 179 and that does allow 
relatively small businesses to expense capital investments.  Most small businesses take advantage of that and 
we did conform to that expansion in the conformity bill that passed in September 2018.  He would say for 
most small businesses Section 179 is probably the depreciation they would choose and take.  Larger 
businesses cannot take Section 179 and that might be one reason MCIC would be weighted toward larger 
businesses.  
 
Sen. Chenette said if he has a small business and is trying to figure out how to get the best bang for his buck, 
would he be choosing between Section 179 and MCIC or could he take both.  
 
Dr. Allen thinks there is a possibility to take both, but he would say in most cases, you have to choose one or 
the other.  It gets complicated, but he thinks most small businesses would chose Section 179 because it is 
designed for small businesses. 
 
Director Fox noted that for OPEGA’s evaluation they did not evaluate the conformity piece that Dr. Allen is 
talking about because it is not a separate program like MCIC. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio referred to the testimony of Mr. DiMillo at the public hearing on OPEGA’s report of MCIC 
and asked, not going backwards to correct, if the unintended tax benefit that was going to multi-state 
businesses has been changed and does not exist in the current iteration of this tax credit.  
 
Dr. Allen said the program has been changed to address the concern that Mr. DiMillo brought before the 
Legislature.  He would not term it as unintended.  The fiscal note that was put on MCIC over the years was 
consistent with what the Legislature enacted and he did not know of any time the MCIC program has cost the 
State more, or less, by any significant amount.  It was fully understood by MRS and the Office of Tax Policy 
what the Legislature had done and the fiscal note reflected that. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio said it is possible the Legislature did not understand it and it seems to be more complicated 
than it needs to be.  She gets that Maine has so many companies that have multiple locations than just in 
Maine and are probably best equipped to take advantage of the tax programs.  She thought one thing the 
Legislature was being clear about is they did not want people to utilize the program on businesses not in 
Maine. 
 
Dr. Allen agreed and said MCIC certainly addresses that issue. He said, unfortunately, there have been 
Federal court cases that prevent the State from allowing bonus depreciation itself just for Maine investments.  
That is what required us to move to MCIC. 
 
Director Fox noted she was not at the GOC meeting for the MCIC public comment period, but she did listen 
to Mr. DiMillo’s testimony and wanted to be clear about the path of OPEGA’s report versus the path of Mr. 
DiMillo’s initial review request to the GOC.  He did come to OPEGA, found a sponsor and made a request 
before the GOC to address the issue of equity between businesses who may have a larger bit of their business 
outside the State rather then in State.  The GOC considered Mr. DiMillo’s review request and she could refer 
people to the meeting summaries for those discussions.  The GOC decided the matter would be better 
addressed by the TAX Committee and sent that recommendation forward to them.  Director Fox said the 
MCIC report is on the GOC’s regular Schedule of Tax Incentive Reviews that we have to do and are grouped 
based on what the objective of those incentives are.  OPEGA’s MCIC report was not triggered, or voted on, 
by the GOC based on the request that was made by Mr. DiMillo.  His request was forwarded to the TAX 
Committee.  Although we are talking about the same tax program, the connection to it was different.  Director 
Fox felt it necessary to make the connection clear and that OPEGA’s report was not something that was 
conducted as a result of Mr. DiMillo’s review request. 
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Sen. Chenette asked if the Committee had any more questions for Dr. Allen.  Hearing that there were no 
further questions, the Committee thanked him for being at the meeting and answering their questions.  

 
- Committee Vote on the MCIC Report  
 

   No vote taken, but Sen. Chenette asked if there were any questions, comments or concerns regarding 
OPEGA’s MCIC report that the GOC could use as a follow-up at a future meeting.  Hearing none, Sen. 
Chenette said the Committee’s vote on both the BETR/BETE and MCIC reports will be at a future meeting 
along with further discussion of the Committee’s path forward, whether it is at the TAX Committee, on their 
own, or a combination of certain action on both reports.  He asked if there were any other comments, 
concerns or questions regarding either the BETR/BETE or MCIC report or the process moving forward.  
Hearing none, Sen. Chenette moved to Report from Director Fox. 

 
Report from Director 
      
• Status of projects in process 
 

Director Fox said the next anticipated report to the GOC will be the abbreviated version of the Maine 
Commission on Indigent Legal Services (MCILS).   

        
Planning for upcoming meetings 
 
Not discussed. 
 
Next GOC meeting date 
 
Sen. Chenette said the next scheduled meeting on March 27th has been cancelled.  The Chairs are hopeful to have 
a meeting in early April to specifically receive OPEGA’s MCILS report before the end of session.  That is the 
Chairs’ objective, but at the same time, are being mindful of whether the Legislature will even be in session 
because of Covid-19.  They are in constant contact with Leadership about whether the GOC will be able to meet.  
He said updates regarding the next meeting will be sent by email.  The objective is to meet as soon as possible in 
April in order to receive OPEGA’s MCILS report. 
 
Sen. Keim asked if the Committee was waiting to meet in April until Director Fox says she is ready to present the 
MCILS report.  She had that the report would be presented at the April 10th meeting.  Director Fox said April 10 
is OPEGA’s goal date for the report presentation and that is still on track.  Sen. Keim said she will leave the 10th 
on her calendar for the next GOC meeting.  Director Fox explained that OPEGA cannot release a report except at 
a public meeting of the GOC.  The Committee members would receive the report in advance of the GOC meeting, 
but it is not public, and cannot be released publicly, until it is presented at a meeting.  When Committee members 
receive the report in advance, it is still a confidential report that is not be shared.  She will review the Statute to 
make sure she is correct about when the report can be released.  
 
Sen. Chenette said the goal is to have the April 10 meeting, but at this time, does not know if that can happen.  
The Chairs asked members to hold April 10th on their calendars until further notice.  
 
Adjourn 
 
The Chair, Sen. Chenette, adjourned the Committee meeting at 12:02 p.m. 
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Date:  February 28, 2020 
 
To:  Senator Chenette, Representative Mastraccio - Chairs 
  Members, Government Oversight Committee 
 
From:  Danielle Fox, Director 
 
RE:  Next steps – BETR & BETE and MCIC 

 

Today you will be receiving public comment on two tax expenditure reports presented to you by OPEGA this month. 

 Business Equipment Tax Reimbursement & Business Equipment Tax Exemption (BETR & BETE) 

 Maine Capital Investment Credit (MCIC) 

Our office will be keeping track of questions that come up during public comment, and any subsequent committee 

discussion, and will add them to those you’ve already asked of us on these reports.  

Work session(s) on these reports, likely to be scheduled for our next meeting, have two primary objectives.   

• The first is required by statute (3 MRSA §999(3)) directing the committee to assess the report’s objectivity and 

credibility and to decide whether to endorse the report on these factors.   

• The second objective is to determine what action you wish to take, if any, on the report.  Statute requires that you 

provide any comment or recommended actions to the policy committee (TAX).  The TAX committee is required 

to review the results of the evaluation based on materials received by OPEGA (report) and the GOC (comments, 

recommendations).  As with any report, the GOC also has standing authority to report out legislation (3 MRSA 

§997(2)). 

Currently, the next scheduled meeting of the GOC is set for Friday March 13, 2020. 
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Exemptions, Credits or Abatements Associated with Personal Property in Neighboring States 
Prepared by OPEGA for Government Oversight Committee work session March 13, 2020 

State Exemptions, Credits or Abatements Associated with Business Personal Property 
Maine In addition to BETR-eligible property tax reimbursements and BETE-eligible property exemptions, 

Maine also exempts: 
• Industrial inventories including raw materials, finished goods, and stock in trade) are 

exempt from property tax. 
• Agricultural produce, forest products, farm machinery used exclusively for the production of 

hay and field crops (other than self-propelled vehicles), beehives, livestock, animal waste 
storage facilities and metal mines are exempt for property taxes. 

Massachusetts • Provides a tax exemption for real and personal property placed in operation, in whole or in 
part, for the purpose of eliminating industrial waste or air pollution or reducing it to levels 
that are not injurious to animals and vegetation. 

• Provides a property tax exemption for certain farm animals 
• Exemptions for property used as offices or libraries for Horticulture societies. 
• Exemptions for property of Agricultural societies used for exhibitions. 
• Hardship exemptions where an assessor determines “persons unable to contribute fully 

toward the public charges.” 
New Hampshire • Property tax exemptions for new commercial and industrial construction.  The exemption 

applies only to municipal and local school property taxes and excludes state education 
property taxes and county taxes.  The exemption is a specified percentage of the increase in 
assessed value attributable to construction of new structures and additions, renovations or 
improvements to existing structures.  The percentage may not exceed 50% per year.  The 
exemption may run for up to 10 years following the new construction. 

• Plastic covered greenhouses that meet certain criteria are exempt from property taxes. 
Vermont • Exemptions for tractors and other machinery of a farmer, not used for hire or contract 

purposes.   
• Exemptions for real and personal farm property constructed and used for the storage of 

manure and designed to avoid water pollution. 
• Exemptions for tools and implements of a farmer (implements designed to be used or 

worked in the hand as distinguished from appliances moved and regulated by machinery. 
• Exemptions for Local Development Corporation (non-profit development corporation with 

purpose of building or renovating property to be leased to certain qualifying tenants. 
• Exemptions to any non-profit organization that establishes, operates, or administers a small 

business incubator facility. 
Connecticut • Provides a variety of exemptions for business, commercial, and industrial personal property. 

(example: exemptions are available for a mechanic’s tools, computer software, business 
inventory and certain machinery and equipment. 

• Provides a variety of exemptions for business, commercial and industrial real property. 
(example: exemptions are available for certain manufacturing facilities and development 
property. 

• Exemptions for agricultural property, such as livestock and farm buildings. 
Rhode Island • Exemptions for all inventory held by a manufacturer 

• Livestock and poultry that are exclusively used in farming may be exempt from property 
taxes. 

• Precious metal bullion is exempt from property taxes. 
Source: 50-state chart retrieved from the Bloomberg BNA tax research platform, provided by Jackson Brainerd of 
National Council of State Legislatures (NCSL). 

 



Government Oversight Committee   Work session – MCIC  
March 13, 2020 

Maine Capital Investment Credit (MCIC) 
OPEGA finding Agency Comment (written testimony) GOC discussion 
MCIC is a complicated response to bonus 
depreciation, and is unlikely to significantly affect 
capital investment in Maine  

• MCIC is complex for businesses 
• MCIC is unlikely to encourage businesses to 

expedite their capital investments to any 
significant degree 

• MCIC is unlikely to encourage businesses to 
choose Maine over other states when making 
capital investments 

 
 
 
 
MRS agrees that decoupling/nonconformity is complex – but they state 
that the current iteration of MCIC should not add significant 
complexity. 
 
 

 

GOC member questions 
Percentage of states that do something besides just straight decoupling: 

OPEGA found no other state that offers an approach which combines decoupling with a credit in the way that Maine does with MCIC.  According to data 
OPEGA obtained information from NCSL about the 33 states who do not conform to federal bonus depreciation.  (Note – the data is primarily about 
whether or not states conform, it’s possible that a state simply provided a response that they “do not conform” and added no further detail as to 
whether they offer more).  Eight states (or about 25%) either provide particular ways to do the add-back and subtraction modifications or they have 
conformity to bonus limited to certain property (certain industries, located in development zones, in-state only). 

 
What do neighboring states do? 
        Massachusetts, New Hampshire and Vermont all decouple. 
 
Other questions for which MRS may have information: 
Revenue foregone by (projected cost of) the MCIC credit. 
Cost to state to conform to federal bonus depreciation. 
Cost of administration to state.  
Distribution of MCIC credit among large vs. small businesses. 
Additional GOC discussion 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



  


